PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 26, 2010
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 26, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Mark S. Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Absent: Vice Chairman David F. Malaguti

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.   He then held a moment of silence in honor and memory of the late Aileen Droege, who served most recently as a Precinct 2 Town Meeting Representative.  
Before the commencement of the meeting, Chairman Quintal invited the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s new Director of Operations for ParkPlymouth, John Burke, to introduce himself and share a few words with the Selectmen.   Mr. Burke discussed his background in parking management and most recent experience as the parking director for Portsmouth, New Hampshire, and he talked about his intent to begin the development of a master parking plan for Plymouth.   Chairman Quintal welcomed Mr. Burke and wished him much success in his endeavors.

Town Manager’s Report

Plymouth Rock Studios – Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz reported that he met with Bill Wynne and Kevin O’Reilly of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) to review the history of the studio project and discuss its current status.    During the meeting, Mr. Stankiewicz explained, Mr. Wynne indicated that the studio project has been scaled down to the first phase of the three proposed ‘development zones,’ which will include eight sound stages and four office buildings, totaling 700,000 square feet.   PRS will seek a site plan review in mid-summer 2010, he noted, and continue work on finalizing plans for the access roadway, upgrades to the Route 3 interchange, and—depending on the timeframe—construction of municipal water and sewer force mains or on-site utilities.

Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) & Town Building Projects – Mr. Stankiewicz provided a summary of a conference call he recently held with MSBA Executive Director Katherine Craven, State Representative Vinny deMacedo, School Superintendent Gary Maestas, and other Town staff members to discuss MSBA’s response to the Town’s request for clarification as to whether the bids for the Plymouth North High School and Senior Center projects could be conjoined.   During the conference call, he said, the group talked about the model school program; previous opinions from the State Attorney General (which indicated that the projects could be bid together); and MSBA’s concern that engineering and construction costs for the Senior Center be completely distinct from that of the High School project (as the State will reimburse the Town for school-related costs, only).    Mr. Stankiewicz explained that the Town sought to join the bids for both projects in the interest of cost savings and economies of scale (because both structures are planned at the same campus site).    Ultimately, he noted, MSBA will require the projects to be bid separately, and, thus, the project engineer will prepare the bid documents to that effect and release them in the coming weeks.

Meals Tax Rejected – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that, on Tuesday, January 19, 2010, Plymouth’s voters resoundingly rejected the decision made at the recent Fall Town Meeting to add a 0.75% local surcharge to the State Meals Tax.   The local tax would have generated approximately $600,000 in general fund revenues that could have been appropriated by Town Meeting for any municipal use, he explained, including education.   Mr. Stankiewicz noted that the Town must accept the voter’s decision on what was a potential source of revenue and act accordingly in preparing the annual budget.

Long Beach Management Program – Mr. Stankiewicz noted that he met with Stephanie Fugazzi and Bob DeMarzo (of the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee) to discuss the Town’s Long Beach Management Program, which includes the protection of the Piping Plover population and general oversight of the beach.   During this meeting, he said, Ms. Fugazzi provided a history of the area, beginning with the listing of the Piping Plover as an endangered and threatened species in 1986, the Town’s submission of a Beach Management Plan in 1992, and series of legal suits and appeals to the present.   It was noted within the conversation, Mr. Stankiewicz explained, that the Town’s current Beach Management Plan has been determined to adequately protect the Piping Plover population and the other natural resources at the beach.   
Plymouth Affordable Housing Trust – Mr. Stankiewicz announced that he attended his first meeting with the Affordable Housing Trust, on which the Town Manager serves as chairman. Of particular note, he said, was a discussion for the Trust to obtain (via Town Meeting and vote of the Selectmen) an abandoned house and parcel at 29 Manomet Point Road that was taken via tax title due to unpaid taxes.   Mr. Stankiewicz explained that the Trust—if granted the property by Town Meeting and the Selectmen—proposes to demolish the deteriorated existing structure to make way for the construction of an 8-unit affordable housing project.   

Massachusetts Municipal Association Annual Meeting – Mr. Stankiewicz reported that he and Human Resources Director Roberta Kety attended the 31st Annual Massachusetts Municipal Association (“MMA”) meeting in Boston, which is the single largest statewide gathering of municipal officials each year.    MMA, he explained, is a private, non-profit, non-partisan association of cities and towns that provides its members with a broad range of services, including lobbying and advocacy, training and education, publications, policy research, insurance programs and management assistance.   Mr. Stankiewicz noted the budget preview provided at the conference by Governor Deval Patrick, during which the Governor stated his proposed budget would ‘level fund’ Chapter 70 (school) funding and local aid.
Licenses

Junk Dealer (New)

· Quick Cash, 109 Sandwich Street, Aramayis Melikyan – internet sales only

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building/Zoning Department.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Junk Dealer License to Quick Cash.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance (434 Court Street):
· David Rogers

544 Front Street, Marion, MA

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record review.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to David Rogers, to operate as a driver for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services (Philippe Ducrot, 40 Russell Street) requested three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for private wine dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on the following dates: January 30 and February 5 and 13, 2010.   Liquor liability insurance is in place and trained staff will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) to Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· Mary Lou’s Coffee, 6 Hedges Pond, Jessica Lally, Manager
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Common Victualler License to Mary Lou’s Coffee.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the December 1, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
PGDC Memorandum of Agreement – After some discussion, the Board made no decision on the proposal to authorize the Town Manager to sign a 3-year Memorandum of Agreement (“MOA”) with the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”).   
Chairman Quintal, Selectman Hallisey, and Selectman Machado all recommended that the Town retain control over the parking lot adjacent to Burial Hill and the 1820 Courthouse, and they asked that this be included in a newly-drafted MOA.   Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reminded the Board that the Town owns this lot, and the Board, she said, has the ability to ask the PGDC to waive parking fees in any Town-owned lot on special occasions.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the MOA does not specifically delineate the number of parking spaces or the various paid parking lots under PGDC management and, thus, there is no need to add such specific provisions to the MOA language.
PGDC president Leighton Price addressed the Board and asked for the opportunity to discuss, in more detail, the Board’s proposal to remove this lot from PGDC oversight, before any alterations are made to the language of the MOA.  
Selectman Mahoney suggested that the Board hold further discussion on the Burial Hill / Courthouse parking lot until after the presentation from the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority on the Courthouse Corridor.  No objections were made to this suggestion. 
Ethics Commission Liaison – The Board designated Roberta Kety, Human Resources Director, to serve as Plymouth’s liaison to the Ethics Commission, as recommended by Town Manager Mark Stankiewicz.  [Note: With the recent changes in the Conflict of Interest Law, towns are required to designate a “senior level employee of the municipality” who will serve as its liaison to the Ethics Commission.]
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting to public comment.  No citizens came forth to speak. 
Public Hearing: 2010 Street Acceptance Program

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing on the Department of Public Works’ 2010 Street Acceptance Program, in which seventeen (17) private ways are proposed for acceptance by the Town as public ways through Annual Town Meeting Article 34. 
Town Engineer Sid Kashi presented the list of streets to be accepted through Article 34 and discussed the guidelines and criteria by which the streets were identified for acceptance.
Article 34

To see if the Town will vote to accept and allow as Town Ways the following streets or portions thereof as laid out by the Board of Selectmen and reported to the Town, make an appropriation for the payment of expenses acquiring title, and for the payments of damages, where necessary, and for such other incidental legal expenses:  

Buttermilk Bay
Landmark Estates
Old Colony Estates
Applewood Estates
Archer Street
Fathom Road
Lombard Street
Ryan’s Way
Chandler Street
Halyard Road
Sansome Street
Sweet Amanda’s Way
Downey Street
Leeward Way
Worrall Road


Jackson Street
Mizzen Lane





Kelley Street
Mooring Circle

Milford Street
Spinnaker Drive





Or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Kashi explained that the Roads Advisory Committee recommended three categories to be considered in the selection process for street acceptance:

Category 1
Roads in good condition, constructed to the requirements of the Plymouth Planning Board’s Subdivision Rules & Regulations

Category 2
Roads created under earlier versions of the Subdivision Rules & Regulations that are in fair condition but will require some expense to bring the roads up to current performance requirements

Category 3
Gravel roads and roads that were created prior to Subdivision Rules & Regulations which require full reconstruction, including drainage infrastructure

Mr. Kashi noted that this proposed Street Acceptance Program was presented to—and approved by—the Selectmen in September 2009.   Article 34 of the 2010 Annual Town Meeting, he explained, represents the next required step in the process of accepting these roads as public ways.
The Board discussed the Street Acceptance Program and the issue of Plymouth’s numerous miles of unaccepted, private roads.   Selectman Machado noted that he was pleased to see the Street Acceptance Program restored, and he challenged the legal opinion provided by Town Counsel which advised the Town that it cannot expend public funds on private roads without first enacting special legislation.   If a road is open to and used by the public (i.e. not gated), Selectman Machado said, then it should not be classified as private, and the Town should fulfill its obligation to provide safe passage for emergency vehicle access over every road. 

Acting DPW Director David Gould explained that it is his department’s intent to continue the Street Acceptance Program each year, following the criteria / guidelines recommended by the Roads Advisory Committee.  As with the list chosen for Article 34, he explained, the DPW will choose roads from varying areas of Town, except in those instances where the Board would like his department to focus on one extensive road rather than multiple, smaller roads.
Mr. Gould, Mr. Kashi, and DPW Engineer Russell Firth responded to some brief questions from the Board regarding roadway mileage and the discontinuation of the acceptance program in past years.  Selectman Hallisey questioned why the DPW did not choose to adopt the roads that need the most attention.   Mr. Gould explained that the expense to reconstruct and pave a deteriorated, gravel road is significant.  There are two gravel roads (Archer Street and Chandler Street) that will be paved as part of the plans to accept the whole grouping of streets in the Buttermilk Bay subdivision, Mr. Gould noted, and the DPW will consider additional gravel roads in the following years.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.

Steve Lydon of Precinct 12 stated that he does not agree with Town Counsel’s opinion on private roads but noted that he is happy to see the DPW return to its program of accepting roads as public ways.   

Lawrence Fava argued that all revenues from the Excise Tax should go directly towards the Town’s roadway expenses.   Residents who own property on private roads pay property taxes and excise taxes, he said, yet the Town expects them to pay for their own roadways repairs.  The Planning Board, he claimed, forced developers to make their roads private in perpetuity because the Town did not want to accept the financial responsibility of maintaining them.

Tim Grandy, chairman of the Roads Advisory Committee (“RAC”), noted that he and his fellow committee members have worked diligently over the past two years to address the issue of private roads.  While he understands that some are not happy with the opinion issued by Town Counsel, he said, Article 34 is a step in the right direction.
Ralph Bennano stated that he resides on one of the seventeen roads listed within the Street Acceptance Program, and he asked the Board to vote in support of the DPW’s plan.    

Russell Callum noted that he lives on a gravel road and, though he does not mind that the road remains gravel, he would like the Town to maintain the roadway so that it remains safely passable.   He offered support for the Street Acceptance Program.

Paul Hapgood, Precinct 9 Town Meeting Representative and former member of the RAC, said he was bothered most by Town Counsel’s legal opinion that it is not the responsibility of the Town to make way on private roads for emergency vehicles.   He also questioned the definition of “open to the public” offered within the legal opinion which indicated that the private road must provide some public use (as a connection from one road to another) in order for the road to receive basic maintenance services.  He urged the Board to take on the responsibility of addressing Plymouth’s private roads.  

Gail Hulbeck of South Plymouth questioned why some of the roads in the Buttermilk Bay area were paved by the Town, years ago, but not accepted.   Mr. Firth responded that, several years back, the DPW paved some private roads (including some in the Buttermilk Bay subdivision) as part of the former Private Roads & Ways Program.  At some point, Mr. Firth explained, the Town no longer had money to fund this program, and, since that time, it was determined that the Town could not longer expend public fund on private ways.  

Selectman Machado questioned why revenues from the Excise Tax are deposited into the General Fund without all—or at least half—being designated for roadway infrastructure.  Mr. Stankiewicz explained that all State Aid funding must be deposited into the General Fund, from which line items can then be established by the Town Manager, by the Advisory & Finance Committee, or by Town Meeting.   Ms. Arrighi reminded the Board that any revenues added to a particular line item must be taken from another.  Selectman Hallisey supported Selectman Machado’s idea to designate a certain percentage of excise revenues towards roadway improvements, though at an amount less than 50%.  

Discussion turned to the repair of sinkholes as a matter of public safety.  Mr. Gould explained that, in 2008, the DPW began budgeting $100,000 within its Infrastructure Management Plan (“IMP”) for emergency repairs to private roads.  The IMP was not funded last year, however, due to budget constraints, Mr. Gould noted.  

Keven Joyce of Precinct 5 offered support for Article 34 and the Street Acceptance Program but noted that the task of accepting and improving hundreds of miles of private roads is a daunting and expensive one that will require more than simple street acceptance and pavement.   He praised the DPW for choosing roadway groupings in varying areas of Town as a good start to a monumental project.
Seeing no further public comment, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and brought the matter back before the Board for a decision.  Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to see the phasing-in of a percentage-based earmark of funds from excise revenues for the Town’s roads.   He also stated his belief that the Town’s budgets should be based on 75% of the Town’s anticipated revenues.  

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the 2010 Street Acceptance Plan, as presented by the Department of Public Works.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to recommend Article 34 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Annual & Special Town Meeting Articles
Article 13

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money from available funds as the State's share of the cost of work under G.L. c.90, §34 (2)(a) of the Massachusetts General Laws, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Kashi presented Article 13, the annual Town Meeting action that authorizes the acceptance of Chapter 90 State Aid funds for the maintenance of public roads.   Though the FY2010 Chapter 90 allocation for Plymouth was $1,076,212, Mr. Kashi noted, the estimated amount of funds for FY2011 is unknown at this time.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 13 of the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Special Article 17

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to accept a perpetual easement for nominal consideration over the property of Augustino Diodato located at 220 Carver Road and known as Plymouth Assessor’s Parcel No. 106-000-017-000, for public way purposes, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Kashi explained that Special Article 17 represents an easement for highway layout purposes on Carver Road.  The owner of the property is willing to allow the easement, he said, so that the Town can complete a layout for this section of the road.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 17 of the 2010 Spring Annual Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Public Hearing:

New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License 
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Michael’s 390 Court Street d/b/a Michael’s 390 Court Street, 390 Court Street, Phyllis Folger as Manager.   Chairman Quintal noted that notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Phyllis Folger addressed the Board on behalf of Michael’s 390 Court Street (formerly Arthur’s Restaurant).  Ms. Folger explained that the restaurant has been open for several months as a family business with a family atmosphere.  The addition of alcoholic beverages to the menu, however, will help to sustain the restaurant, she said.  Ms. Folger affirmed that her staff will be properly trained and certified to serve alcohol.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.
Keven Joyce noted that he dined at Michael’s, and he expressed confidence that the owners will continue to operate the establishment responsibly.
Seeing no further public comment, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing and brought the matter back before the Selectmen for a vote.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License to Michael’s 390 Court Street d/b/a Michael’s 390 Court Street.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 18

To see if the Town will vote to increase the gross receipts that seniors may have in the prior calendar year to be eligible to defer property taxes under G.L. c. 59 Sect 5, Clause 41A from $40,000 to $51,000 as the income limit to qualify for the “circuit breaker” state income tax credit for the preceding state tax year with such increase to be effective for deferral granted for taxes assessed for the fiscal year beginning on July 1, 2010, or to take any other action relative thereto.
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Anne Dunn, Director of Assessing, explained that the State now allows communities to increase the income limit for property tax deferral for seniors.  Currently, she noted, the gross income limit is $40,000—an amount that has been in effect since 1986—and Article 18 would raise the limit to the maximum amount of $51,000 for fiscal year 2011.  

In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Dunn briefly discussed the distinction between the Town’s tax deferral amount and the State’s “circuit breaker” tax credit for senior single filers.   Ms. Dunn noted that the Board could choose to leave the language of the article ‘open’ to set the Town’s limit commensurate with the State’s circuit breaker limit, thus eliminating the need to put forth an article each year to change the amount.

Selectman Machado made a motion to recommend Article 18, with the Town’s senior property tax deferral limit always running equal with that of the State’ circuit breaker limit, as recommended by the Director of Assessing.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously (4-0-0) in favor.

Article 4
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to Chapter 173 of the General By‑Laws regarding the formation, reformation, organization, continuation or discharge of existing Committees created by vote of Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 4 is the regular article through which Town Meeting may create, renew, reform, or discharge a (Town Meeting-created) committee.   The Plymouth Center Steering Committee and Cedarville Steering Committee are scheduled for review at the 2010 Annual Town Meeting, she said, and both committees have requested continuation for three years with no changes to the committees’ respective charges.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to the 2010 Spring Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a brief recess to prepare for the next presentation.

1820 Courthouse Update / Article 24
Article 24 
To see if the Town will accept the provisions of chapter 43D of the MA General Laws as amended pursuant to Section 11 of chapter 205 of the acts of 2006, and to approve the filing of an application with the Interagency Permitting Board for the designation of land at Russell and South Russell Streets designated on the Town of Plymouth  Assessor’s Map 19 as Parcels 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 22, 23,and 24A as a Priority Development Site, or take any other action in relation thereto.    

REDEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at approximately 8:50 p.m. to hear a presentation from the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority (“PRA”) on the 1820 Courthouse.

PRA Director Laura Schaefer presented Article 24, via which the Town may designate the 1820 Courthouse Corridor as a Chapter 43D Priority Development Site.   The Chapter 43D designation, she explained, is a State program that provides communities with assistance and tools for targeted economic development for the designated area (i.e. technical assistance, marketing, priority status for grants, etc.).  Ms. Schaefer discussed the requirements and eligibility criteria for Chapter 43D designation and provided an outline of the 43D application process.  MassDevelopment encouraged the PRA to apply for Chapter 43D, she noted, due to the wide array of services that can be provided for attracting businesses to this central downtown area.   Based on the benefits and the importance of the Courthouse Corridor to the downtown district, Ms. Schaefer said, Chapter 43D designation for this site makes sense.

Ms. Schaefer displayed a map of the Courthouse Corridor and responded to questions from the Board regarding the parcels and parking areas within the proposed development site.  The Town-owned parking lots and all contiguous Town-owned lots (with the exception of privately-owned parcels 3, 4, and 5 on Assessors Map 19) within the corridor would be included under the proposed Chapter 43D designation, she said.

Ms. Arrighi noted that, when the Board previously heard this proposal from the PRA (as an article for the Fall Town Meeting), it shared some reservations on the amount of work that Chapter 43D would require from the Town’s Planning staff.  The Planning Department is currently short-staffed, Ms. Arrighi said, leaving some lingering concerns about the ability to meet the requirements of Chapter 43D, if approved.  

Ms. Schaefer noted that the timelines for the work required of the Planning Department would only take affect after the official application is submitted.  Thus, she said, Town Meeting could approve Article 24, and the PRA could then wait for the Planning Department to indicate when they would be ready to conduct the work on the necessary actions steps required by Chapter 43D.  The Planning Board voted 3-1-1 to support Article 24, Ms. Schaefer added.

Selectman Machado expressed concerns about the workload that Chapter 43D’s deadline requirements would inadvertently place on the Planning Department, and he stated that he was not willing to recommend Article 24 until the Board has had an opportunity to hear from the Town’s Planning Director.  Mr. Stankiewicz responded that the Board could choose to hold its vote on Article 24 until the Planning Director can address the questions raised.
Following a brief discussion during which Ms. Schaefer responded to inquiries about the Chapter 43D application process and timeline, the Board appeared to reach consensus that it would invite the Planning Director to speak to the Board prior to taking a vote on Article 24.

Update on 1820 Court House

Ms. Schaefer provided the first update of what will be a series of quarterly updates on the 1820 Courthouse project, noting that the PRA is currently in the process of repairing the roof on the courthouse and assessing the structural and environmental work necessary at the site.   Work is expected to begin in the Spring, she said.
Selectman Machado posed questions to Ms. Schaefer about the expenditures that have been made thus far on the Courthouse, as well as any further anticipated costs.  Ms. Schaefer referenced a spreadsheet that she provided to the Board outlining the miscellaneous expenses for the Courthouse, to date, and she noted that bids for asbestos and fuel tank removal will be returned within the coming weeks.   The PRA will apply for “predevelopment” funds and Community Development Block Grants, Ms Schaefer added, which will be used to offset further ‘hard’ and ‘soft’ costs.  
In response to further questions, Ms. Schaefer discussed the PRA’s expectations for tenancy within the buildings at the site, both short-term and long-term.  The former County Commissioners’ Building—still currently occupied by the County’s administrative staff—is ready for occupancy, she noted, once the County gives its required 6-month notice to vacate.  Ms. Schaefer noted that she is in the midst of conversations with the Fire Chief to assess the safety needs and readiness of the rear section of the Courthouse building for tenancy, noting that sprinklering may not be required unless the building is completely rehabilitated.

Dean Rizzo, member of the PRA and chairman of the 1820 Courthouse Consortium, addressed the Board to discuss the Consortium’s activities thus far.   The Consortium was formed in December and has conducted three meetings to date, he said, including a gathering to tour the facilities and discuss the assessments made on the work needed at the site.  Mr. Rizzo explained that the Consortium wishes to engage architects and planners in the community who can help the group look at the various pieces of the corridor and how best they will work together.   The Consortium will work thoughtfully and thoroughly to educate itself and develop design guidelines before issuing any Requests for Proposals (“RFP”), he said, which may take several months to finalize.

Selectman Machado voiced his concern that the PRA has not yet identified a major tenant with whom it will partner on the 1820 Courthouse project, noting that, for this reason, he did not support the Town’s acquisition of the site.   Mr. Rizzo acknowledged that the PRA has legitimate concerns about (1) the potential that the County may discontinue its tenancy earlier than expected, (2) the Chamber of Commerce abandoned its plans to locate to the 1820 Courthouse and has since been awarded the bid for the 130 Court Street properties, and (3) the Regional Economic Foundation did not include the Courthouse Corridor as a priority site in its recently-presented Plymouth Center Investment Strategy.   Mr. Rizzo asserted that the PRA looked forward to partnering with the Chamber rather than competing with it on what appears to be similar ventures.
Discussion went back and forth between the Board and Mr. Rizzo regarding the use of Community Preservation funds on the project, the Chamber’s original interest in the 1820 Courthouse, and the time it will take to prepare the site for full occupancy.   Selectman Hallisey urged all parties to work together collaboratively to move the project forward as quickly—and as affordably—as possible.   Christine Pratt, the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s representative on the 1820 Courthouse Consortium, emphasized the importance of synchronization between the Town’s various public boards and private community organizations on the 1820 Courthouse project.  The corridor has tremendous potential, Ms. Pratt said, and Chapter 43 designation will give the site the needed attention from State and Federal grant agencies.

Chairman Quintal inquired as to why two items on Ms. Schaefer’s list of expenses were presented to the Community Preservation Committee (“CPC”)—one regarding payment for Ms. Schaefer and another for Al Battista.   Ms. Schaefer explained that, in the PRA’s original budget (submitted to the CPC in the application for funding), a line item for project management, day-to-day operations, and grant writing was included.  These two expenses represent those undertakings and cannot come from the PRA’s regular budget, Ms. Schaefer said.  Ms. Schaefer noted that the rates assigned to her are that of her usual pay for work as the PRA’s Director to serve as the project manager—as opposed to a doubled amount for an outside consultant; Mr. Battista, she said, was the former manager of the PRA’s Summer / High Street redevelopment project who has provided engineering and project management assistance for the 1820 Courthouse project.  Ms. Schaefer said that she would have used the DPW’s Engineering staff for the project, but this would have required the use of overtime, which is currently frozen. 

Questions and answers continued between Chairman Quintal, Selectman Machado, and Ms. Schaefer regarding the expenses for the courthouse.   Ms. Schaefer explained the various facets of managing the project and readying the building for occupancy.  Robert Wollner, Chairman of the PRA, asserted the need for professional management of the project to assure that funding is spent appropriately and compliance issues are addressed.   Mr. Wollner assured the Board that the PRA and its staff are working diligently and transparently on the 1820 Courthouse project.
In response to further questions from Chairman Quintal regarding the expenses submitted by the PRA to the CPC, William Keohan, CPC Chairman, noted that the CPC has requested further information from the PRA on the bills in question.  The CPC, Mr. Keohan said, is very interested in seeing that the courthouse structure is made watertight and environmentally sound as quickly as possible, to prevent any further damage or problems.  Mr. Keohan confirmed that the CPC has not spent any of the remaining $550,000 (leftover from the initial $1.4 million, after the purchase of the building) allocated for the 1820 Courthouse project. 
A brief discussion ensued between Chairman Quintal and Mr. Wollner with regard to the fire code requirements in the Courthouse Corridor facilities.   Chairman Quintal then inquired about the request made by Selectman Mahoney at a recent CPC meeting that the Town’s Responsible Contractor Bylaw be incorporated as a requirement in the application for Community Preservation funds.   Mr. Keohan noted that the Community Preservation Act allows towns to modify their own application process, which is why the CPC invites members of the community to offer suggestions at an annual meeting.  Selectman Mahoney explained his reasons for the request, citing the need for assurance that projects funded by CPA dollars are made attainable to local contractors who employ local workers. 
Selectman Machado turned the discussion to the Community Preservation Act and the potential for repeal by voters, if Town Meeting does not vote in the Spring to repeal or reduce it.  He then invited Plymouth citizen Lawrence Fava to speak.  This marked the conclusion of the PRA’s presentation on the 1820 Courthouse, and the Board transitioned into Old Business/Letters/New Business [see below].
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Community Preservation Act – The Board allowed Lawrence Fava to speak about the Community Preservation Act (“CPA”) and the potential for repeal of the Act by voters [continued from above].

Mr. Fava argued that that the Town misinformed voters about the impact of development on the student population when it adopted the CPA.   Buying open space, he claimed, does not lower taxes, and the State’s CPA match has decreased over the years, rendering the CPA less worthwhile.  Mr. Fava talked about a “smart zoning” proposal he made to the Town several years ago, and he stated that the purchase of the 1820 Courthouse was not a good idea, based on fate of other Town-owned properties. 

Mr. Keohan responded to Mr. Fava’s remarks, noting that, despite the reduced match from the State, the CPC has been successful in leveraging CPA funds for additional grant monies to fund several important projects and purchases.  Mr. Keohan touted the CPC’s recent acquisitions of the shorefront Center Hill Preserve and the 90-acre Hedges Pond site as important public recreational resources that will be invaluable to Plymouth’s residents for years to come.  

Hedges Pond Recreational Area – Selectman Machado requested an update on the Hedges Pond recreational project.
Letters

Drainage Issue at Wood & Towns Street – Selectman Machado noted a letter he received from a resident of Towns Street regarding a significant drainage issue that has forced stormwater to collect on the resident’s property.   The DPW, he explained, installed a “water garden” some years ago to treat the runoff in this area, he said, but the Town has failed to ensure that it works properly.  He asked that the DPW remediate this problem as quickly as possible.
New Business

Thanks for Poll Workers – Selectman Mahoney noted that poll workers at the Precinct 5 voting location (Plymouth Community Intermediate School) logged in nearly 18 hours during the January 19th election.  He thanked and commended the Town’s poll workers for their dedicated service. 

Terms for Selectmen – Chairman Quintal made the suggestion that terms for the Board of Selectmen be changed to five years in length, to provide for the election of only one member per year.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:40 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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